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	Foreword from the Secretary of State

	
	Dear Colleague

This consultation seeks your comments on the proposed revised National Curriculum level descriptions. Copies of the draft level descriptions, along with QCDA’s consultation report and recommendations can be downloaded from www.dfes.gov.uk/consultations
Background
In all National Curriculum subjects, the criteria for assessing learners' progress are set out in descriptions of performance at nine levels for each attainment target (levels 1 to 8 and 'exceptional performance'). These national standards, established in their current form in 1995, allow children, as well as their teachers, parents, carers or guardians, to see how well they are doing in relation to their prior attainment and expectations for children of their age. 

When the secondary curriculum was reviewed and subsequently implemented from September 2008, some amendments were proposed to the level descriptions from level 4 to exceptional performance to reflect changes to the secondary curriculum programmes of study. 

A small but significant minority of pupils at key stage 3, including many who have special educational needs, will be achieving at levels below level 4. These level descriptions have now been reviewed to provide secondary teachers who may have pupils working at levels 1 to 3 with a full set of revised level descriptions with which to make end of key stage 3 judgements about their performance in national curriculum subjects. 
As part of the independent review of the primary curriculum the QCDA was asked to consider the previous revisions to level descriptions and to revise the lower levels to make them compatible with the relevant aspects of the proposed new primary curriculum.
Primary teachers are required to use the level descriptions for English, mathematics and science to make judgements about pupils’ performance in those subjects at the end of key stage 2. 
QCDA’s consultation

QCDA have conducted a 12-week statutory consultation on proposed changes to level descriptions. The consultation was open between 30 April and 24 July 2009 and Ipsos MORI was commissioned to process the subsequent data. A range of conferences, focus groups and engagement events was also organised during this period.

In all subjects except modern foreign languages (MFL) there was broad support for the proposed changes to the level descriptions, and broad agreement that they maintain standards and provide appropriate progression. In physical education, although just over half of respondents to the online survey disagreed with the proposed changes, the numbers were very small (13 respondents in total) and other consultation feedback did not replicate this concern.

In response to the consultation QCDA recommended the following amendments to the versions of the level descriptions which they consulted upon. 
· For five subjects (art and design, Design and technology, history, PE and RE) no amendments are proposed to the consultation versions. 

· For seven subjects (English, citizenship, geography, ICT, mathematics, music and science) very minor amendments are proposed to the consultation versions.

· For MFL it is recommended that the 2008 version of the attainment targets and level descriptions should be retained.

I am accepting QCDA’s recommendations. A copy of the Agency’s advice together with the full report on the consultation is publicly available on the QCDA’s website at www.qcda.gov.uk/22260.aspx

The consultation version of the MFL level descriptions introduced a new level description related to `inter-cultural understanding.’ Respondents argued that inter-cultural understanding should not be assessed only in relation to learning a language as it was also likely to be taught through English, history, geography, citizenship, arts, music and RE. 

In accepting QCDA’s recommendation to retain the 2008 version of the level descriptions for MFL, I shall be asking QCDA to work up guidance and exemplification of teaching and pupil attainment in intercultural understanding for both primary and secondary schools.
Concerns were raised by the consultation that the level descriptions for mathematics and science do not sufficiently encourage or support teacher assessment of children’s use and application of subject knowledge in these subjects. Children’s ability to use and apply mathematical and scientific knowledge to solve problems in real-life contexts is something that has been strengthened in the draft programmes of learning for the primary curriculum. I will be asking the QCDA to work with the mathematics and science communities to provide guidance on how pupils’ use and application of subject knowledge can be related to the standards in the level descriptions.
Next Steps
I am statutorily required to publish a draft of the proposed level descriptions for a period of no less than a month and to send it to all those consulted by QCDA.  

Subject to the responses to this consultation, I propose that an Order under Section 87 and 210 of the Education Act 2002 should be made so that they can be brought into force for Key Stage 3 at the start of the 2010/2011 academic year i.e. on or shortly before 1st September 2010. Further Orders will be made at a later stage to bring the proposed level descriptions into force for Key Stages 1 and 2 at the start of the 2011/12 academic year, i.e. on or shortly before 1st September 2011.
Any comments on the draft level descriptions should be emailed to Level.descriptions@dcsf.gsi.gov.uk or sent to Philip Denley, DCSF, 2nd Floor Sanctuary Buildings, Great Smith Street, London SW1P 3BT by Friday 5 February 2010.

In accordance with the Code of Practice on Access to Government Information, the Department may make individual consultation responses available to the public on request, unless individual consultees have stated that they wish their responses to remain confidential.
 

	
	 



	
	 ED BALLS MP
SECRETARY OF STATE FOR CHILDREN, SCHOOLS AND FAMILIES
 

	1
	How To Respond

	1.1
	You can respond on-line at www.dcsf.uk/consultations/

or in writing to:
Philip Denley
2nd Floor
Department for Children, Schools and Families 
Sanctuary Buildings
Great Smith Street
London
SW1P 3BT 

or by e mail to:
Level.descriptions@dcsf.gsi.gov.uk

	2
	Additional Copies

	2.1
	Additional copies are available electronically and can be downloaded from the DfES consultation site at:
www.dcsf.gov.uk/consultations

	3
	Plans for making results public

	3.1
	The consultation results will be published on the DfES website by 5 March 2010.
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